Hampshire & Isle of Wight Local Dental Committee

Committee Meeting – Wednesday 13 September 2017 at 7pm

Venue: Room 2, The Education Centre, RHCH, Romsey Road, Winchester SO22 5DG

Part One
1. Welcome Tony Lynn welcomed all attendees to the meeting.
2. Present: Tony Lynn (Chair); Keith Percival (Secretary); Claudia Peace (Treasurer); Emily Percival; Phillip Wray; Victoria Brown; Kostanty Kostiw; Verna Easterby-Smith; Nick Forster; Nerina Hendrickse; Hardev Seehra; Sham Seehra (Observer); Parimal Manek; Kim Jones; William Creedon; Simon Chaplin-Rogers; Caroline Short (in attendance)
Apologies: Kathy Cottrell; Ross McDowall; Mairead Hayes; Ailsa Graham; Latha Davda; James Kingham; Jeyanthi John; Eva Lewin; Will Newport; Phil Gowers; Denise Mattin; Philippa Wilson
3. Conflicts Regular agenda item to be reviewed an updated at each meeting. No additional information to be added.
4. Minutes of the Meeting 14 June 2017 (Part One) signed off as a true and accurate record of the meeting.
5. Matters Arising Letter to Natalie Jones had been approved by the Chair and sent 12 July 2017.  Letter available from Keith Percival.  PW questioned progress of electronic referrals – Olivia Falgayrac-Jones has some funds to use for this but is aware that the CDO, Sara Hurley (SH) wants to purchase a National system. It is anticipated that savings will be made by moving the processing referrals to a DERs system. Committee questioned as to what influence SH should have if NHS England Wessex have the funding available. PW questioned whether the CDO would have a budget for this?  Committee felt it would be appropriate for the LDC Hants and IOW to write an open letter to CDO and also to take this to the regional liaison group, David Geddes and Carol Reece usually attend. LDC believe the initial set up costs would be around £280k for Vantage a major supplier of DERS for areas in the South-East where they are already using this system. KP having difficulty identifying the other known supplier.  Take to the BDA for opinion within the network of LDCs/LDC Officials’ Day. Agree that transformation and innovation funding could be used.  KP letter, NF to discuss with the CDO, to look at possible pilot areas/sites. Need to be seen to have reviewed all available systems.
6. PHE Report – Jeyanthi John No report available 
LDC offered congratulations to Jeyanthi John who has been appointed to the GDC Council.
7. NHS England – South Wessex report to LDCs Commissioning Team - Verna Easterby-Smith Approval to fund five MCN Chairs, Restorative; Oral Surgery; Orthodontics; Special Care; Urgent Care – One day per week this is awaiting approval.  Additional funding which is non-recurring is still available to be spent £1million – UDAs and £1.6million – UOAs. 

WC queried a meeting regarding this that was due to happen at the end of July – but this has yet to take place.  Contractors were asked to submit an expression of interest if they had over achieved / have the ability to over-achieve but they must meet certain criteria in previous years.  VES will follow up to confirm. It is known that an Ortho provider in Fareham over-achieved 111% of contract could achieve 120% but could not carry forward the activity – VES will request clarification. There are contracts who continually under-achieve and some of these have been rebased with contract variations issued. As a result, the commissioners have been able to commissioning more non-recurring activity.  16/17 no breach notices have been issued. LDCs had attended the end of year data reconciliation meeting 01.09.17. JJ is supporting NHS England with Needs Assessments for future provision taking into account new housing developments.
Innovation and transformation Funds – contracting team to spend these funds in areas to develop dental care for the Homeless; Oral Health Improvement-toothbrushes / toothpaste etc. Linking up with Care Homes to include set up costs/equipment.  Diabetes pre-screening and under 5s. The CDO’s ‘Dental Check-By-One’ preventative advice to parents emphasising areas of hard to reach parents had been acknowledged and considered by the commissioners. Details will be added to LDC website to highlight these initiatives. NH concerned that the Salaried Service does these areas of work and it was confirmed that Solent can apply for some of this funding.
8. Other NHS England – South Wessex written reports (1) LDN Core and MCN (and non – MCN) Updates Oral Surgery, Orthodontic, Restorative, Urgent and Special Care
LDN Core 
LDN meeting held on 7 September attended by David Cheshire; Wessex maybe interested in piloting some of his ideas for restorative pathways

Raindrop – an initiative set up by Newcastle University for NHS England to consider the whole dental budget being spent differently with more resultant health gain. Considered the CDOs ‘Dental Check by One’ – initiative to prevent dental disease in early years. The LDN needs to consider how to influence maternity groups as well as accessing those who attend dental  practices.  Advice to Cardiac patients - Cardiologists will give a letter to patients if they think prophylactic antibiotic cover is required; Advice from the dental defence organisation is this should not be prescribed by dentists.  If the dentist is not happy the Cardiologist should be invited to prescribe.  Letter to be sent to the defence organisations to advise on the prescribing strategy in Wessex – only necessary for high risk patients.
Discussed redesign of dental degree – Nicholas Taylor Chair of COPDEND has suggested that the way forward is a 3 year dental science degree; 4 years therapy; 5 years dentistry; 2 years dental nursing qualification route. It is noted that this would entail £18k of debt for fees which is not currently experienced.  Information from LDN to be added to the LDC website, all links are already on the website. More GDP representatives needed at the LDN meetings.
Orthodontics MCN – Tender should have gone out by now but is currently delayed due to an impending judicial review sponsored by BDA. Could be taken into legal proceedings in October, further information should be received soon.  Political purdah, dental leads tight workload/schedules and the BDA action have led to delays in the tender.  Wessex had already undertaken needs assessment work in line for the tender a couple of years ago but it is known that other areas have not.
Issues at SGH – Ruth Evans has retired but no replacement has been found; this has led to Nick Smith working alone.  This has led to longer waiting lists.  There are also accommodation issues at SGH.
Oral Surgery - Apicectomy audit is being undertaken as a result of a letter to the BDJ. Helen Spencer and David Cheshire have reviewed a selection of referrals.  To include a review of the materials used by oral surgeons.  Evidence does show that Endodontists do better apicectomies.  Tracy Blake - MOS provision includes agreed waiting times 1/3 don’t get treated within these timelines.  Contacted twice, 6 weeks to treatment, 2 weeks for urgent treatment.  Some referrals being sent directly to secondary care – some junior staff at SGH will be auditing this situation.  Should GPs be able to refer to Oral Surgery? Consensus is No. Training for GDPs is included in MOS contract - high referrers are identified through the MOSRC – LDN to task MCN on this issue.
Special Care – A new referral form has been designed which it is hope will be approved and used for future electronic referrals.  Once the criteria document for referral is complete it is hoped to find a friendly GDP to pilot this – Nick Forster has offered his practice.
9. Reports (2) Salaried Services; Dental Academy; Deanery; BDA Wessex;
Dental Academy – Latha Davda
No report 

Special Care/Salaried Services – Denise Mattin

Single Point of Referral – MOS referrals continue to increase 2015/16 – 28,172 referrals processed; 2016/17 – 29,784 referrals processed; 2017/18 processed so far 13,034 referrals with a forecast of out-turn at year end of 31,200 referrals.  Monthly rejection rate is 15% of referrals received mainly due to incomplete information on the form and radiographs not being of diagnostic quality.  Feedback from MOS MCN indicates we should reject more radiographs due to poor diagnostic quality, whilst the triage team could undergo further training but this does not address the issue. Orthodontic referrals approximately 1500 referrals per month 2015/16 – 17,049 referrals processed; 2016/17 18,561 referrals processed; 2017/18 processed so far 7,651 referrals with a forecast out- turn of 18,362 referrals.  Work is being undertaken with Steve Robinson to change the format of the orthodontic waiting time information on the website to make it easier for all to understand.  GA referrals - Waiting times for treatment under GA at all provider sites has increased.  A meeting is planned with UHS to see if there is capacity for more GA sessions/lists at SGH and/or Lymington. Lists were reduced by 50% however, whereas before on the paediatric list 80 children per month were seen it is now only 27 that are seen due to list provision.  Additional GA lists are being sought at other sites to include Winchester, Portsmouth and Basingstoke.  Epidemiology Surveys – the children’s survey is complete and we await the feedback of the results.  The next national survey which should commence later this year is targeted at adults attending general dental practice and is currently being piloted.  The survey involves contacting and visiting 10 GDP practices in each LA area to interview at least 20 patients and carry out a basic examination.  It is unlikely that this will be commissioned locally.
Deanery – Jane Powell – no report
VES and KJ voluntary redundancy related to 30% cuts in the Deanery budget and as a whole there is now only one dental postgraduate tutor for the whole of Hampshire.  There is less loss at the top of the structure.  Foundation dentists’ introduction to the NHS will continue.  Appraisal will continue.  PLVE will be headed by the Associate Dean.  Semi-joining with S West who have a very much hands-off method of activity – concern by all.  It is anticipated that by the end of December 2017 75% loss of jobs.  Thames Valley top heavy Band 6, Band 5, 2 Band 4s.  Three Associate Deans remain

TL on behalf of the LDC thanked VES and KJ for their input over many years and it is a great loss to the profession in Wessex – especially taking into account their vast experience and knowledge.

BDA Wessex – Flyers to be added to the LDC website – Lasers in Dentistry and Kevin Lewis
10. Any Other Business -  
Simon Shillaker Training Programme Director – Winchester Scheme HEE Clinical Director – the two FD1 prizes sponsored by the LDC were gratefully received
No FD1 training practices in Winchester, Southampton or Basingstoke and it is hoped that more Educational Supervisors will be recruited. Forthcoming event 12th October 2017.
Some GDPs have submitted feedback that they do not see the benefit of the new orthodontic referral form.
11. Dates of next Meetings - 8 November 2017; 17 January 2018; 7 March 2018; 9 May 2018 AGM (tbc) all to be held in Winchester.  ( 7th March date rearranged to the 21st March)
